You asked:

“How many discretionary discounts you have granted in similar circumstances to mine since the change of rules?”
Answer: 
Section 12 of the Act makes provision for public authorities to refuse requests for information where the cost of dealing with them would exceed the appropriate limit, which for local government is set at £450. This represents the estimated cost of one person spending more than 18 hours in determining whether the department holds the information, locating, retrieving and extracting the information.

We estimate it will take 146 hours to process your request.  We have awarded discretionary relief under section 13A Local Government Finance Act 1992 to 438 cases since 2013.  To access the information requested would involve a manual trawl of all 438 cases to ascertain the circumstance in which an award was made to a vacant property that was undergoing major repair to render it habitable.  At 30 minutes per case, it would exceed the cost limit. 
This is therefore a Refusal Notice under section 17.1 of the Freedom of Information Act, because under the provisions of section 12.1 of the Act, the Council estimates that to comply with your request in its current form will exceed the appropriate limit.

You may re-use the information under an Open Government Licence.
If you are dissatisfied with the handling of your request please write to: 

Information Governance & Risk Team

Leicester City Council

Legal Services

4th Floor, City Hall, 
115 Charles Street

Leicester LE1 1FZ
e-mail: info.requests@leicester.gov.uk 

